
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 04/17

Held on Monday 3rd April 2017 in the Poppy Room, Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair. Cllr’s Bacon, Buchanan, Dickson, Di Lorenzo, Jerman, Jolley, Maczkiewicz, O’Dell, Ogborn,  Walton and D/Cllr Sharp.  C/Cllr Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.
53.
APOLOGIES:
D/Cllr Chaplin.
54.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The minutes of 6th March were agreed and signed.

55.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
None declared.

56.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Subsidence in High Street
Cllr Bryant reported that Highways had done investigative work and found the foul sewer had collapsed underneath the road and this has been passed to Anglian Water to deal with.  Cllr Buchanan had also sent a map of wells/springs etc. to cllr’s.

b)  Annual Parish Meeting
This has been booked for 24th May.

c)  Temporary road closure – Tunbridge Lane
Tunbridge Lane was now open and C/Cllr Shuter will update us further in his report.

d)  Ancient Meadows open space

Despite assurances that Maggie Camp would be replying to the letters we have sent her we have still heard nothing. Cllr Buchanan said it was disgusting and unfair on Parish Council. Even if she was unable to update us further we should have the courtesy of a reply after all these months.  D/Cllr Sharp confirmed he has spoken with her 3 times since the last PC meeting and agreed that it was unacceptable and embarrassing.  Cllr Buchanan proposed that we write a letter of complaint to the Chief Executive of ECDC, this was seconded by Cllr Jolley and agreed by all.
ACTION: CLERK TO WRITE TO JOHN HILL

57.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter apologised for the length of time Tunbridge Lane was closed saying the whole thing had been a shambles.  The main issue was Highways were not expecting the ground conditions to be as they were.  There were no hard foundations under the road at all. The deal with Bloor Homes was that the road had to be fit for purpose so to do this they had to take 20 lorry loads of rubble out and put hardcore back in. They have now completed the work to the original schedule and did not take the extra 2 weeks that they had suggested.  Some residents and Parish Council have concerns that the raised table put in will not be as effective as the speed hump that was there previously.  C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that Highways have been to inspect the road and have said although the incline is not steep it complies with the requirements that were made.  He agrees it is weak but it is in the threshold for compliancy but agrees for the inconvenience it has caused it is a disappointment.  He also feels that warning signs should be put up which would also be a warning to drivers to slow down.  He has asked Highways to review the whole process as it was unacceptable to close the road and effectively split the village in two for 4 weeks and also unacceptable to put in an order to potentially close the road for 6 months.  He confirmed that they would have been fined by Highways if they had gone over the 14th April timeframe. 

Cllr Ogborn questioned whether the incline could be changed as he thought this would be relatively easy to do.  Cllr Jolley was concerned that the raised table was simply not as effective as what was there previously and felt the lead-up to the table needed to be shortened.  The lead-up to the speed hump was 165cm whereas the Department for Transport guidelines say it should be between 50-80cm lead up  length for a raised table.  Raised tables in other villages were discussed and Cllr Bryant said we should perhaps ask why this has been done differently to other villages which seem to be much more of a speed deterrent.  Cllr Bryant also considered whether the road could be made 20mph.  C/Cllr Shuter felt that we could be successful with this as this was something that was usually introduced near a school but with the doctors surgery here he felt that would merit a lower speed limit.  Cllr Bryant felt we needed to give the raised table a trial period and discuss at the next meeting which all agreed was the best course of action.  A member of the public present at the meeting did comment to C/Cllr Shuter that the amount of homes affected by the road closure and the amount of vehicles doing an extra 4 miles each journey to leave the village generated approximately 100,000 extra miles over the course of the 4 weeks.  He asked whether the County Council would be engaging with Bloor Homes regarding the environmental impact this has made and whether they would be acknowledging this financially through a donation to the village.  C/Cllr Shuter agreed but said there was no criteria for this. He pointed out that the raised table had cost Bloor Homes a lot more than they had anticipated.   The resident also pointed out that the temporary pavement to the surgery had been unacceptable and he had expected some sort of consultation with residents affected by the closure as it was very last minute.  C/Cllr Shuter again said there was no criteria for a consultation; this was down to the developer. He did agree though that there should be a code of conduct for developers to follow and perhaps this could be incorporated into the local plan for the future.
Cllr O’Dell asked if there was any further news on changes to the Quy roundabout.  C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that he has a site meeting with Highways towards the end of April at 8am. They will consider a barrier to stop people coming off of the A14 switching lanes and also a hatched area to stop traffic coming from Quy blocking the road in the mornings.  He will also arrange to meet with them in the evening rush hour to look at the problem of the traffic queuing onto the A14.

District
D/Cllr Sharp had mentioned at the last meeting that the waste contract was being reviewed.  He confirmed that the ECDC Local Authority Trading Company will now be taking over this making a potential saving of £250K as no tender will be required. 62 Veolia staff will move across and ECDC already own the vehicles which Veolia rented from them. They are aware that in 4 years time the vehicles will need replacing so there will an outlay in cost for this.  The new contract will start April 2018.  Cllr Buchanan asked how this would affect collections.  D/Cllr Sharp said collections would remain the same as now and they will be using the same depots.  
Recycling rates are slightly below the 60% that ECDC hit last year but they realised that the figures do go up in the Summer due to more green waste i.e. grass cutting, hedge trimming.  Sanctuary Hereward are coming out to look at the trees in Downing Close.  Cllr O’Dell felt that the trees were not owned by Sanctuary Hereward but by someone in The Arches which had also been mentioned to D/Cllr Sharp but he continues to look into this.  The waste outside of 60 Lode Road has begun to be moved after ECDC contacted the property owner.  The Clerk also reminded D/Cllr Sharp about a tree in Arber Close that she had been contacted about.

58.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

Cllr Bryant reported that the new nationally agreed pay scales had been sent from CAPALC which the Council agreed to abide to and will be discussed at the next Finance Committee.
59.
PLANNING:
a)  Planning applications received
Cllr Buchanan reported that work on the old police station site (16/01464/FUL) had started.  She had pointed out to them about parking on Bell Road as there were many vehicles half on/off the pavement but this was mostly due to an extension being built at the property next door.

The application for 52 High Street (17/00297/FUL) had already been discussed by the Planning Committee and was supported.

A retrospective application had been received for Bottisham Heath Stud (17/00311/FUL) for stables and groom accommodation.  Cllr Buchanan reported that this had been there for sometime and cannot be seen from the road so the Planning Committee did not have a problem with this application.

A new application had come in for land at the rear of The Bell Public House (17/00421).  This was basically at the rear of the car park. Cllr’s had some concerns over this application.  Of particular concern was how many spaces there was going to be left in the car park. We already had a recognised problem with vehicles parking on the double yellow lines outside of the shops as there was not enough parking and this could worsen the problem.  Cllr Buchanan said the plans for the property showed it to be a fairly large/high built property which it said would have no impact on other residential properties.  It was felt that it would have an impact on the bungalow behind and also on the post office.  Cllr Jolley felt that the public house was quite busy on a Sunday lunchtime and was concerned as to where people would park their cars.  Cllr Buchanan said there has been no pre-planning consultation with ECDC.  Cllr Walton felt the property was not like other properties in the area but others felt that most properties in Bell Road were different.  She also asked how the remainder of the car park would be adequate for staff car parking and deliveries as well as customers.  Cllr Di Lorenzo felt the entrance would be very close to the entrance of Bell Road and therefore dangerous for vehicles entering and leaving the property.  Cllr Jolley agreed that due to road safety, the general location and the fact that this severely affects neighbouring properties he could not support the application. Cllr Buchanan recommended that we do not approve the application which Cllr Jolley seconded and this was agreed by all.
Cllr Buchanan had also received another application in the last couple of days for 60 Tunbridge Lane (17/00454/FUL). This was the property of D/Cllr Chaplin who was not present at the meeting.  This application was for swimming pool changing rooms and she could see no reason to refuse the application.

b)  Meeting with Rebecca Saunt
All that attended agreed that the meeting with Rebecca Saunt from ECDC Planning had been very useful, she had sent more information to Cllr Buchanan and she will pass this onto all cllr’s.

Cllr Buchanan also commented that she had sent everything in concerning the Local Plan and the new updates had been sent through.  She pointed out that Policy LP16 – comments from Anglian Water still showed that they do not accept that there are issues with the water treatment centre.  She also pointed out that the meadow on the High Street that we had highlighted was not mentioned on there and she will speak to someone tomorrow about that.  Cllr Bryant also felt that Policy LP21 needed to be updated.  This concerned traffic calming in Bell Road and Tunbridge Lane which it said was to take place when in fact this has been in place for quite some time.
60.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:
Cllr Jolley went through the minutes of the last meeting which were sent to everyone as an attachment.  It was felt that the current title of the Committee did not encompass all that it did and this should be changed.  Suggestions had been made of either ‘Community and General Purposes Committee’ or simply ‘General Purposes Committee’.  A vote took place and it was agreed that the Committee will from now on be known as ‘Community and General Purposes’.  Cllr Bryant did not feel that the website should sit under this Committee but should come under the auspices of the Chair/Vice Chair which was agreed.  The Clerk was waiting on two quotes for the village sign.  Cllr Jolley asked that cllr’s look at their areas of responsibility especially concerning grass cutting which will be starting anytime soon as there was bound to be some areas missed at first.  He again asked cllr’s to check the salt bins in their area as Cllr Bryant had noticed that the problem with dog litter was still occurring. D/Cllr Sharp had arranged for Veolia to sort this out and will make contact again.  The Clerk had met with Cllr Dickson to discuss emergency planning which again Cllr Bryant felt should sit with the Chair.  Concerning the cadet hut on the Village College field, Cllr Buchanan confirmed that this was owned by the Village College and had been rented out to the army cadets. There is the potential for the College to now use this and she felt it was not feasible in any case for use as a meeting room as had been suggested.
61.
FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts
Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




 687.54

  

L Crown – Litter picking (4 weeks)


   
   52.50

  

J Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)


   52.50

Anglian Water – cemetery




     7.19

Anglian Water – church




     6.82

TGMS – Cemetery feasibility study

           

3276.00
ACRE – Payroll





    36.00

Signed and verified by Cllr Buchanan and Cllr Bryant.

The Clerk reported that she had attempted to make contact with the internal auditor and she would be looking at the year end figures over the coming weeks.

62.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Ogborn reported that the Cemetery Feasibility Study had been submitted to the Environment Agency by TGMS and they were recommending the land as being of low risk.  We should be able to use the area for a cemetery without any further testing but we wait to hear the response from the Environment Agency.  He is carrying on with the weekly dip well monitoring, there was one area that was getting close to the limit but he was encouraged by the results thus far.

63.
PARISH COUNCIL POLICY DOCUMENTS:
This had been discussed briefly at the Environment Meeting and Cllr Jolley explained how the Local Plan formed a basis for how decisions concerning planning are made.  He suggests we adopt a similar format.  The Parish Council did do a ‘Village Plan’ in 2011 and he suggests this needs to either be updated or looked at afresh.  Cllr Ogborn asked if this was instead of a Neighbourhood Plan which we had been considering.  Cllr Jolley said that a Neighbourhood Plan would take 2-3 years to complete whereas this would be a much quicker process and could then lead onto a Neighbourhood Plan. Cllr Buchanan agreed that we already have the framework.  Cllr Bryant felt that the Local Plan was very detailed, did we need anything above this regarding infrastructure?  Cllr Jolley agreed with this statement but felt we needed something on a more micro level than the Local Plan which Cllr Ogborn agreed was more for the whole district.  Cllr Bryant said for the Local Plan we had looked at the policies that were relevant to the village such as cycle paths, sewage, traffic calming and looked at it from Bottisham’s point of view.  Cllr Jerman felt it was good to have a working view on current issues and it is good for newer cllr’s and the village to see our point of view but there could be a downside to this as the document needs to be continually updated and also as newer cllr’s come in they may not agree with the current parish council stance.  Cllr Bryant recommended a group getting together to look at this further.  Cllr Jolley felt that this could be the responsibility of each committee Chair and the Chair/Vice Chair but Cllr Bryant said she would like to have some input from newer cllr’s.  Cllr Bryant asked that the Village Plan 2011 be sent again to all for review and this then be discussed further at the next meeting.
ACTION:  CLERK TO SEND TO ALL

64.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN:

Cllr Bryant said she had been thinking it would be a good idea to seek the views and opinions of residents at the Village Annual Meeting and make a decision whether to go ahead from there.  Cllr Maczkiewicz felt this was a good idea as did Cllr Jolley as all were concerned about lack of support and this proposal was agreed.

65.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.  The Clerk had received several phone calls/emails from a company about renewable energy which was not felt relevant for us as we owned no property.

66.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:
As listed.

67.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

68.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:
The next meeting will be Tuesday 2nd May 2017 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion, 7.30pm.  Please note this is the Tuesday following the bank holiday Monday.  

Meeting closed at 9.15pm


